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[English]

The Chair (Hon. Kevin Sorenson (Battle River—Crowfoot,
CPC)): Good morning, everyone.

Welcome to the public accounts committee. This is meeting
number two of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts, on
Thursday, February 18, 2016.

Today we are very pleased to have appearing before us Mr.
Michael Ferguson, the Auditor General of Canada. Welcome.

He is accompanied by Jerome Berthelette, assistant auditor
general, and by Nancy Cheng, assistant auditor general. Appearing
as well are Mr. Martin Dompierre and Glenn Wheeler, principals
with the Auditor General's office.

They are prepared this morning to discuss and answer our
questions on the Auditor General's most recent report that some of us
had the pleasure of hearing. It was tabled two weeks ago.

I welcome the Auditor General to this new Parliament. Thank you
for appearing before us. We look forward to your opening statement.

Mr. Michael Ferguson (Auditor General of Canada, Office of
the Auditor General of Canada): Thank you.

Mr. Chair, I'm pleased to present my fall 2015 reports, which were
recently tabled in the House of Commons. The reports provide the
findings of seven audits which we completed in fall 2015.

Government departments and agencies are tasked with imple-
menting programs and services that respond to the needs and issues
that matter to Canadians. If intentions are good at the outset, why is
it that our audits often show that government programs fall short?

[Translation]

Let's turn first to the creation of the First Nations Health Authority
in British Columbia. Our combined study and audit showed that the
First Nations Health Authority was the result of a successful
collaboration, but that it now needs to make a greater commitment to
accountability.

[English]

Our studies showed that through sustained collaboration, first
nations and federal and provincial partners overcame the long-
standing structural impediments to providing services to first nations
that our office identified in 2011, including uncertainties around
funding and service delivery. We note, for example, that the
authority has in place a 10-year funding arrangement, in contrast

with past practice where funding was typically allocated on a yearly
basis.

However, in the audit portion of our work, we found weaknesses
in the authority's accountability and governance framework.

[Translation]

For example, the authority did not consistently apply its policy to
investigate allegations of workplace misconduct. The health
authority will need to address these weaknesses to support the
successful delivery of health services to first nations in British
Columbia.

Turning now to the Labrador Inuit Land Claims Agreement, we
found that the federal government had made progress in implement-
ing some of its obligations under the agreement. For example, Parks
Canada had managed the Torngat Mountains National Park to
provide employment and business opportunities to Labrador Inuit.

However, we found that, as a result of long-standing disagreement
over the interpretation of obligations under the agreement,
challenges remained in some areas, such as fishing and housing.

● (0850)

[English]

For example, Fisheries and Oceans Canada and the Nunatsiavut
government disagree over the share of the northern shrimp fishery
that the Nunatsiavut government is entitled to receive under the
agreement.

Furthermore, the lack of a federal program for Inuit housing has
limited the Nunatsiavut government's ability to fulfill its housing
responsibilities.

The failure to resolve differences puts a strain on the relationship
between the federal government and the Nunatsiavut government,
yet the dispute resolution mechanism contained in the land claims
agreement has not been used to help resolve these issues.

The results of this audit should be considered by the new deputy
minister's oversight committee on modern treaty implementation
announced in summer 2015.

[Translation]

Looking now to our audit of military housing, we see challenges
that are not uncommon when auditing how government programs are
planned and executed.
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The Department of National Defence is spending millions on
military housing without having clearly defined its needs. We found
that the department had not determined who among members of the
armed forces should be receiving housing, what form this housing
should take, and where it should be located.

[English]

We also found that the Canadian Forces housing agency, which
manages military housing for National Defence, is working under
constraints that limit its ability to cost-effectively use funds to meet
the current and future needs of Canadian Armed Forces members.
For example, in 2015, the agency received $6 million in capital
funding from National Defence, with only two months to spend it.

In our audit of the Canada Border Services Agency's export
control activities, we found weaknesses in the information, practices
and authorities the agency applies to assess export risks, assign its
resources, and act on its priorities. As a result, the agency has missed
opportunities to stop some goods that did not comply with Canada's
export control laws from leaving the country.

[Translation]

For example, the Canada Border Services Agency relied on export
declarations to identify and examine high-risk shipments, but was
unable to review all the declarations it received. Even when the
agency flagged shipments as high-risk, it did not examine about one
in five.

[English]

We also noted some systematic gaps in coverage. For example, as
a result of staffing challenges, the agency did not conduct any
examinations of parcels leaving Canada at one large processing
centre.

[Translation]

Our next audit focused on gender-based analysis, an area that we
also examined in 2009. In our 2015 audit, we observed that gender-
based analysis was still not fully deployed across the federal
government 20 years after the government committed to applying
this type of analysis to its policy decisions.

[English]

While we found that Status of Women Canada, the Treasury
Board of Canada Secretariat, and the Privy Council Office have
made progress in supporting the application of gender-based analysis
in the federal government, we also found that the analysis conducted
by departments and agencies was not always complete, nor was it of
consistent quality.

This means that gender considerations, including obstacles to the
full participation of diverse groups of men and women, are not
always considered in government decisions. This is similar to what
we found in 2009.

Turning to our audit of the Canada pension plan disability
program, we observed that the backlog of Canada pension plan
disability appeals is higher than it was before the creation of the
Social Security Tribunal of Canada, which was created to increase
the speed and efficiency of the appeals process.

[Translation]

In 2014-15, as the backlog issues grew worse with the addition of
new appeals, the average time it took to get a decision on an appeal
exceeded 800 days. That's more than twice the average time required
three years prior. Close to three years after its creation, the tribunal
continued to struggle with providing timely decisions for appellants.

To alleviate the backlog, Employment and Social Development
Canada further reviewed the files of some appellants who were
waiting for a decision from the tribunal, and determined that about a
third of them were in fact eligible for benefits. This means that
eligible applicants could have been approved sooner.

[English]

We found that Employment and Social Development Canada met
its service standards for assessing initial applications and for
reconsiderations. However, from the applicants' point of view, we
found that the process is long and complex. Applicants must
complete many forms and this can take several months.

As part of our fall 2015 audits, we also looked at Shared Services
Canada's progress to date in transforming the federal government's
information technology services. The transformation of government
IT services began in 2013 and it's expected to be completed in 2020.

In our view, Shared Services Canada did not put in place
fundamentals to achieve effective collaboration with its partners.

● (0855)

[Translation]

The department did not set clear and concrete expectations of
what departments would receive in terms of ongoing service,
support, and information. As a result of these and other weaknesses
noted in our audit, Shared Services Canada does not know, at this
time, whether it is meeting its transformation targets. It is also unable
to accurately demonstrate cost savings achieved through the
transformation of government IT services.

[English]

As this audit is a mid-transition review of the department's
progress in implementing key elements of the government's IT
transformation, our recommendations provide concrete opportunities
to look at what has been done so far and to identify needed
adjustments.

You will notice that we are now including copies of the full
special examination reports recently issued to crown corporations in
lieu of the summary reports that we previously offered. This is to
provide you with more complete information on the strengths of
audited crown corporations or on the areas they need to improve.
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[Translation]

In 2015, our office completed special examinations of the
Canadian Tourism Commission and the Canadian Air Transport
Security Authority. We are satisfied that the systems and practices
we examined were maintained by both organizations in a manner
that provided them with reasonable assurance that their resources
and activities were managed economically, efficiently, and effec-
tively.

As I indicated at the beginning of my statement, these audits show
that the quality of government programs is inconsistent, with some
results falling short of underlying intentions and others showing
promise.

● (0900)

[English]

At the promising end of the scale we have the creation of the First
Nations Health Authority in British Columbia, where a different
approach and existing information were used to come up with a new
way of addressing long-standing impediments. As other govern-
ments and first nations from across the country consider how to
improve programs and services to Canada's first nations, we note that
taking stock of what has worked and why it has worked may be an
important place to start.

[Translation]

And at the other end of the spectrum, examples include the
gender-based analysis initiative, which is still not fully implemented
across the federal government 20 years after it was launched, and the
creation of the Social Security Tribunal, where an ill-planned
transition and unclear expectations caused delays in appeal cases to
increase rather than decrease.

[English]

These audits suggest that government departments do not always
pay enough attention to continuous improvement and learning, to
considering what has worked and what has not, and to using that
knowledge to lay the groundwork for better programs and services
for Canadians.

[Translation]

In other words, departments may be missing opportunities to work
at improving the quality of their programs and services.

[English]

Mr. Chair, that concludes my opening statement.

[Translation]

We will be happy to answer any questions you may have.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Ferguson.

We'll move into the first round of questioning, which is a seven-
minute round. We'll go to the Liberal Party, and to Ms Mendès.

[Translation]

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès (Brossard—Saint-Lambert, Lib.):
Good morning, Mr. Ferguson. I'd like to thank all the officials here
today for joining us.

I'd like to know whether, on the whole, the program weaknesses
you identified were due mainly to a lack of resources or to the
improper allocation of resources. If that wasn't the case, did they
generally stem from a lack of guidelines around the changes or
improvements being sought in the various departments?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: In a few of our audits, we flagged issues
that were attributable to resources. The audit on export control at the
border, in particular, comes to mind. We found that few resources
were allocated to that process.

Generally, our audits examine the manner in which departments
carry out their work. And resourcing represents a constraint.

[English]

We consider resources essentially to be something that the
departments have to work within, a constraint if you want, and then
we look to see if, given that you have a certain level of resources to
work within, how you have gone about doing that. But from time to
time we indicate that perhaps level of resourcing could have had an
impact, and I think the audit of controlling exports is one example of
that.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: That was an obvious one for me, yes
too, on reading your report, but it appears to me that Shared Services
Canada is another one, where perhaps there's a lack of competent or
specialized resources to help manage this transformation. It is a
major transformation.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think probably, on the question of
Shared Services Canada, they identified the resources that were
available and brought those resources together. But they didn't really
identify the baseline costs of all those different services they were
trying to provide, and therefore, they were having trouble tracking
the savings that were there.

Shared Services Canada is obviously a bit of a unique situation
because it was bringing together services for 43 organizations and
485 data centres—a lot of things—and they didn't have all of the
information to really understand the baseline costs of everything they
were taking on. In that type of case, there would always be a bit of a
tug of war around resources, I guess, as the organization tries to
identify exactly what it is going to cost to provide some of these.
They would have to make sure that they paid very much attention to
resources. But it wouldn't really be possible to say that they didn't
have enough up front; it was just more a matter that they didn't really
define what it was they were going to provide to the different
organizations, and the baseline costs of providing those services.

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: —and how to use those resources in
the transformation.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Once they bring all of those resources
together—and they're trying to bring 485 data centres together and
23,000 servers together—then yes, they need to have all of that
planning that helps them identify, as they make changes to certain
aspects of the services, what that does to their resources, how they
reallocate resources, and those sorts of things.

It's very much a transformation exercise, which will mean that,
over time, there will be changes in what they need those initial
resources to do.
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Mrs. Brenda Shanahan (Châteauguay—Lacolle, Lib.): Thank
you so much for being here.

For those of us who are new to this committee, could you please
give us some insight into the auditing process? How does it start? Is
it something that tweaks your interest, or does somebody send you
an email? Just talk to us about the process.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: What we look for, I guess, is risks in
programs. We do what we call a strategic audit planning process. If
you want the inventory of programs that the government provides,
we will sit down with the individual departments and talk about the
different types of risks that they face, things that could get in the way
of their delivering on their mandate. Then we will also look at what
types of controls they put in place, perhaps, to mitigate some of those
risks. On the basis of all of that information, we will choose things to
look at.

Sometimes we also get information that comes from other sources,
whether it be an individual, a member of Parliament, or sometimes a
committee like this that will ask us to do an audit of something. We
will also get that type of information. We will consider those types of
things, but we don't go running off after every letter that people send
us. We would look at it and ask if it is something we've already
identified as a problem and put it through that whole process again of
whether we think there is a risk to the program.

● (0905)

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Mr. Ferguson, when you talk about a
risk, are you talking about a risk of going over budget, or a risk of
not delivering services?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think a couple of significant risks are
what I would call mandate risks, the department not being able to
deliver what it intended to deliver in that program.

There might be things that are just reputation risks. It's important
to deliver certain programs well, because if those programs are not
produced well, it will reflect on the whole group delivering the
service, the whole department, the whole government, those types of
things. Reputation risk would be something else.

Certainly being able to work within resources would be another
consideration.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll now move to the opposition side.

Go ahead, Monsieur Godin.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin (Portneuf—Jacques-Cartier, CPC): Thank you,
Mr. Chair.

I, too, would like to thank Mr. Ferguson, the Auditor General, as
well as the members of his team who are with us today.

I'm going to continue along the same lines as my colleague,
Ms. Shanahan.

Mr. Ferguson, in describing the process, you said that you sit
down with department officials when choosing the audits your office
performs.

What basis do you use when selecting files for audit? Do
established priorities or criteria determine whether you examine one
particular area over another?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: We have essentially divided the audit
universe into a variety of different topics. For example, we have first
nations issues as a topic. We have national defence as a topic. We
have financial management as a topic. We will have divided the
government universe of programs into those various types of topics.
Then within those topics we will do what I refer to as a strategic
audit plan to go in and talk to the department about what those risks
are.

We take lots of things into consideration. We try to be careful that
we're not doing audits on all the same type of topic, because that
would mean that, if we were doing five audits on national defence
issues, we'd have five auditing teams in National Defence, and we
don't want to overwhelm the departments we're auditing. We take
those types of things into consideration.

We put a lot of focus on things that impact Canadians. When we're
trying to look at things we want to choose, we try to put a lot of
emphasis on things that impact Canadians, because we feel those
services need to be delivered well, because they are things people are
relying on and depending on.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: As far as the process is concerned, if I
understand correctly, you identify major topics and, from there, you
make choices in deciding on a specific audit. You mentioned
national defence and aboriginals. What's at the top of your list? Is my
question clear?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I'll start, and then I will ask Ms. Cheng to
provide more detail.

Again I think that fundamentally what we're doing is we're asking
what are those risks, right? When we're looking at a program, we're
trying to see what could go wrong in that area, what could cause the
department not to deliver those programs or not to deliver them well.

Ms. Cheng has been involved in this at a more detailed level than
I, so I'll ask her to provide you a bit more detail.

Ms. Nancy Cheng (Assistant Auditor General, Office of the
Auditor General of Canada): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

At the core we like to be able to provide you with information to
help you discharge your responsibility to hold the government to
account. When you look at that, the question becomes: what are
some of the programs that are of significance and relevance to
Canadians and to Parliament? That is the underlying premise that we
would start with.
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We've identified approximately 16 or 17 subject areas that we
think are of importance. We talked about a few of them. Public
safety would be one of them, for example. That's currently a subject
that is of interest to a lot of people. Defence is usually an area:
military spending is big dollars; it involves our sovereignty and the
like. The aboriginal file and the north are also subject areas. We also
talked a little bit about government management and government
processes, so financial management and control is of importance.
Why did we do a Shared Services Canada audit? IT is such a really
critical element to supporting any form of operation that there is a
need to have a look-see to see if there are problems there.

What we try to do is to also see how we can add value to the
process. If it's an area that's been well studied, committees have been
very thorough through that, the government community itself,
through its own audit function, has studied extensively, and lots of
evaluation has been done, then we look at that and we propose a
slate to the Auditor General. We say that it's well covered. The
Auditor General was trying to explain the concept of residual risk.
Having done all of this, what's left? Is there something that we can
look at and can we add some value to the subject? That's how we go
about choosing it.

Once a year we review our list and we see out of those subject
areas which ones are perhaps more actual in terms of issues that
people are concerned with. The Auditor General also identifies
services to Canadians. Not only do we look at what government does
—government does what it does; it has a program and it goes about
implementing it—but we look at it from the recipient point of view.
Do we see that there are issues that people seem to be more
concerned with? Then maybe we want to put an audit lens on it to
see if there's any useful information we can bring to Parliament
through our reports.

We also attempt to offer advice to you, and that takes the form of
recommendations to government. As you know, our recommenda-
tions are made to departments and agencies, but really, they do not
carry any authority. They have to be studied by a committee, and in
turn you write a report and you provide a recommendation, which
then compels the government to respond and say if it is going to do
something about it. Again, we try to add value that way to identify
areas where improvements can be made so that government can use
that as a way to move forward.

● (0910)

The Chair: Very quickly, Mr. Godin. You have about 30 seconds.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: I'll just make a closing comment before thanking
you.

Mr. Ferguson, in your report, it's interesting to see that you've
noted some positive elements and some areas for improvement. I
think we all need to work together in order to improve the
effectiveness and efficiency of our federal bureaucracy.

Thank you for appearing before us this morning.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Godin.

[English]

We'll now move to Mr. Christopherson, for seven minutes, please.

Mr. David Christopherson (Hamilton Centre, NDP): Very
good. Thank you, Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Ferguson, and your staff, for being here.

Chair, this is not exactly the configuration that I'd prefer. I kind of
like the way it was the last four years, but I have to say there's a
silver lining. I can't tell you how many times I sat in that chair, and
you're going to find this same frustration: you'll want to get into the
fray and you'll want to start going, and you can't; you have to be nice
and be the referee. All that's gone. You can worry about that now.

The Chair: Let me just say that some of us liked the way it was
for the last four years.

Voices: Oh, oh!

Mr. David Christopherson: Yes, I know. Listen, it's not the first
group that's elected me chair so that I couldn't say as much as I
normally would.

However, it is good to be back again, and back at public accounts.

Jumping straight into it, I'd like to touch on report 1. In a very
brief summary, could you encapsulate why it's important and it
matters to Canadians that we get gender-based analysis properly
established?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think it comes down to the fact that this
is something which the federal government made a commitment to
do 20 years ago. It's dealing with looking at the way that policy
proposals, legislative proposals, and program initiatives might affect
men differently than women. That can help departments change how
they're going to deliver a certain program to make sure that they're
considering those effects on the different stakeholders. It's important
from the point of view of that consideration. It's also important from
the point of view that it's something that the government committed
to do internationally.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you very much.

This, of course, encompasses both previous parties when they
were in power. I mean, 20 years is an awfully long time. Of course,
the first reference was back in 1995 at the United Nations world
conference. When Canada signed the Beijing Declaration and
Platform for Action, we made commitments. We made international
commitments and then following that, we made commitments here
in Canada. In a 2005-06 report, the government again was divvying
out all the responsibilities and saying that this is how we're going to
do it and that everything's going to be fine. That was in 2005-06, a
decade ago.
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In 2009—and I remember when this report came out—we had a
previous audit from your department. At that time we weren't very
far ahead, and the government made all kinds of commitments. I say
to colleagues that this is the stuff that really sends me over the moon:
when we have previous audits, and it shows the same results, and
regardless of the party, the government of the day makes
commitments vis-à-vis those Auditor General reports and then does
nothing. That's exactly where we are. In 2009, a very similar audit
was done, and in 2009 the government came up wanting. The
government was not doing what they committed to do. They
renewed their commitments in 2009, and doubled down on it, and
here we are now in 2016 with another report that says it's still not
being done.

You reach a point, colleagues, in these kinds of audits where it's
just bloody clear that the bureaucracy, for whatever reason, doesn't
want to do this. That's clear because they've been under the mandate
of two different parties who've committed to this. I could blame both
the parties and say they don't care, but I'm not convinced that's the
issue when it spans more than two parties. It will be interesting what
the bureaucracy has to say—I hope they come in—as to why two
decades later we're still struggling for basic fairness among
Canadians, between men and women, given that they're the majority,
for goodness' sake. I look at these kinds of things and I can tell you
that this is exactly when we need to bring in the deputies and the
people responsible to start finding out why.

I'll just say to colleagues that we changed the rules a few years ago
to make deputy ministers accountable officers. Very briefly, why that
mattered was that when we used to get the deputies in here, we'd ask
the deputies a question, and they would say, “Hmm, you know, that's
really the purview of the minister. That would be the minister's
responsibility, not mine”. We'd haul in the minister, which we don't
do that often, but when we did haul in ministers and ask them, they'd
say, “Well, you know, that's administrative. It's not my responsibility.
That's the deputy's”, and we're chasing our tail trying to find out
who's ultimately responsible. So we changed the law, and we said,
“Ministers, you have this responsibility, which is already clearly set
out in Parliament, but deputies, you now have added responsibility
so that when you come to a committee like public accounts and you
are asked a question, you cannot say, 'That's not my responsibility'.
You can't just hand it off”.

In fact, we built in a whole process where, if deputies disagree
with their minister, there's a process for them to protect themselves,
because none of that was clear in the past. Those of us who have
been ministers, provincially or federally, know that deputies make
recommendations, but at the end of the day, it's the minister's
decision that counts and the deputy can just be run over. They come
to committees and they're dancing and staying quiet, doing what they
can because they don't want to get their minister in trouble, but the
truth is that their recommendation was overruled. Now we have a
system where we can get at that. We can separate those decision-
making responsibilities and hold the proper people accountable,
whether they are elected people or deputies.

I hope it doesn't sound like I'm pontificating, because I'm not
trying to. What I'm trying to do in the few moments that I have is to
bring 10 years of experience to you as to what I think is important.
That takes care of that.

In the time I have left, which is probably not much. It rarely is—

● (0915)

The Chair: You're right.

Mr. David Christopherson: How much time, Chair?

The Chair: You have just a minute.

Mr. David Christopherson: I want to refer to report 5 on
Canadian Armed Forces housing.

This one launched me too, I have to tell you. We found out that the
government can't buy planes, can't buy helicopters, can't buy
submarines, and now we find out it can't even buy houses.

What really gets me is that it's not as if housing military staff is
something new, like it was a new mandate, like we're moving them
out of pup tents and we're going to put them into buildings, and this
is the first time we ever thought about it and it didn't go that well. It
seems to me we've been doing this sort of thing since about, I don't
know, 1867 maybe. We've had some kind of responsibility for armed
forces personnel. In my view it ties into the fact that, again, we spend
a lot of time talking about boom, boom, war, war, bomb, bomb,
equipment, equipment, but at the end of the day it's the people.

There are too many scandals around veterans, people who have
gone off to war while the flags are all waving, the band is marching,
and everyone is happy. They go off to war, and they come back
broken, hurt, and they're not dealt with properly. To me, this is the
same thing.

They may not be veterans returning from war, but they're still
veterans and they're still wearing the uniform of the Canadian Armed
Forces, and they deserve to be housed decently.

How the hell can it be after all this time that the Canadian Armed
Forces still can't properly house our armed forces personnel? That's a
question I hope we get to ask.

Thanks, Chair.

● (0920)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Christopherson. Thank
you for giving the Auditor General a break to rest his voice.

Mr. Arya, for seven minutes.

Mr. Chandra Arya (Nepean, Lib.): I would like to continue on
the same report.

Mr. Ferguson, in your opinion, most of the departments have not
done this gender-based analysis for quite some time, which you had
also pointed out in 2009.

Is it some sort of systemic problem or is it deliberate? What is
your opinion on that?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: We identified, I believe, in paragraph
1.58 of the report, what we refer to as barriers, barriers that
prevented departments and agencies from imbedding gender-based
analysis within the development of their policy initiatives. Those
barriers were, number one, the absence of mandatory government
requirements.
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While the central agencies are looking to see whether the
memorandums to cabinet indicate whether there are any gender
implications of a particular policy, there is no actual underlying
policy that says what you have to do and when you have to do it.
There's the guidance coming from Status of Women Canada, but
there aren't cabinet directives or Treasury Board policies for them to
have to follow.

Something else—and even if there were policies, this is something
that would have to be sorted out as well—is tight deadlines for
developing policy initiatives. Sometimes a government is trying to
put a policy in place within a short time frame and getting all of
those types of analyses done can sometimes be a challenge in those
types of time frames: how to prioritize, how to ensure that these
types of analyses are done when dealing with short decision bases.

The other one was limited capacity within the department about
knowing exactly how to do a gender-based analysis. That was the
third obstacle.

We've identified those three, and those are fundamentally the
things that need to be dealt with.

If I could just follow-up a little bit on the last question, I think it's
often the case.... In this case we did an audit of this in 2009 and we
found weaknesses. We've come back and we've seen weaknesses
again in the way this is put in place. We have seen in the meantime
that there has been some activity. Status of Women Canada has done
more things. It has provided more guidance. There have been some
activities done.

I think what's concerning about that is the activities aren't resulting
in better results. They're resulting in more policies, more training,
more things being done, but they're not necessarily resulting in this
now actually happening.

It's important to deal with these barriers, but it's important to keep
the focus on this. When we deal with these barriers, is that going to
mean we're actually going to have better results and these gender-
based analyses are going to be done, they're going to be done well,
and they're going to be considered in our policy decisions?

Mr. Chandra Arya: For me, this is the first time in Parliament
and the first time in committee. In your reports, will you look into
your previous reports, recommendations or suggestions, that have
been considered or implemented? Will you make a quick note of
that?

● (0925)

Mr. Michael Ferguson: We do that in a number of ways.
Sometimes we will do direct follow-up reports. We will look at a
report that was done in the past and we'll look at the recommenda-
tions that we made. The audit objective in that is to say that the
department has made satisfactory progress or it has not made
satisfactory progress.

Sometimes we will do a direct follow-up audit like that. Other
times we will look at the same topic but maybe from a slightly
different point of view. We will bring back the things we identified in
the past to remind people of that, and to try to see if there's progress.

I think our world is different now. We've been in this business for
quite a number of years. There are probably very few programs now

that we haven't audited at least once. Just about everything we do
now has some aspect of looking back at what we did. And it's not
just what we did; we'll also look at what an internal audit group did.
We will look at committee hearings. We'll look at a number of
different sources, and evaluations within the department, to try to
bring all of that information forward to say, “This is the history of
what's happened in this program”, so that people understand all of
that.

Mr. Chandra Arya: In terms of controlling exports at the border,
you did mention that the Canada Border Services Agency is not
doing its best in examining high-risk shipments. Is it the first place
exporters apply, or does it first go to the international trade ministry
before it goes to the next level, which is the Border Services
Agency?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think the way we've defined it is that
the Canada Border Services Agency is essentially the last line in the
whole role of controlling exports. There are many other aspects to it.
We found that essentially they were doing a series of activities, and
some of those activities they were doing well. They were able to
identify some shipments, through their targeting activities, that
shouldn't have been exported, and stopped some of those. But the
system was not a coherent one.

If you look at the system from the whole point of view of
exporting something from the country, it's pretty easy to see that
there are some significant weaknesses in that system, even though
they might be doing some activities and having some success
through some activities.

Mr. Chandra Arya: My understanding was that under the
controlled goods act, let's say, a different department initially
assesses the risk involved and approves the shipments. Then the
exporter applies to the Canada Border Services Agency.

At any rate, you mentioned information technology at Shared
Services. I think that is something we are going to....

Do I have any time left, Mr. Chair?

The Chair: You have 10 seconds.

Mr. Chandra Arya: Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Ferguson.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Arya.

We'll now move to the second round, and we'll go the official
opposition.

Mr. Poilievre.

Hon. Pierre Poilievre (Carleton, CPC): Thank you for being
here today.

My questions relate to “Report 4—Information Technology
Shared Services”. Your report points to numerous failings in the
implementation of stated goals for the Shared Services Canada
initiative.

February 18, 2016 PACP-02 7



I want to begin with a generalized question. When we look back
over the last five to ten years, some of the biggest public sector so-
called boondoggles have been in the areas of IT. Despite the
contentiousness of the original policy, the cost of the long-gun
registry was really related to IT cost overruns. In the electronic health
records initiative, the Government of Ontario reached $1 billion,
vastly over its stated budget. South of the border, the implementation
of the Affordable Care Act was besieged by a major IT problem
when the health insurance exchange was launched online. It took a
month and a half to get anybody registered to purchase through that
health exchange.

Why is it that we—across governments, across party affiliations,
across country borders—seem to have such difficulty properly
implementing IT projects in government?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Obviously, this will be a personal
opinion rather than anything we've seen in audits, and I will try to
keep that limited.

IT projects are complex. I think one thing that happens is
oftentimes users don't know exactly what they want in an IT system
until they see it.

Here I'm going a little bit off your question. One thing we've
noticed—and it's in a number of these reports—is that many times a
system will be built, but then there is no quality control over the data
that's being collected and put in the system. Again, organizations are
building systems, but then they're not making sure they're getting the
data they need to make the most use out of that system.

I think it's about the complexity: the complexity of the technology,
the complexity of knowing the user needs, and being able to get that
all programmed.

I think in the case of Shared Services Canada we've also seen
again that here they were trying to put together 43 departments,
23,000 networks, 485 data centres, and that's a lot of things to try to
bring together. It really takes extremely good project management
and having very good control over what is going to be delivered and
making sure that the scope of the project doesn't just keep growing.

I think it boils down to their being extremely complex and they
have to have good oversight; they have to have good management,
and they have to set realistic expectations. Then they have to be able
to correct the course to be able to deliver something within a
reasonable time and at a reasonable cost.

● (0930)

Hon. Pierre Poilievre: Is the problem with the early definition of
the projects or the execution throughout?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Well, there are many stages in a project
and each of those stages needs to be well executed. There need to be
decision points at the end of them.

There is usually a process which says that in the first instance
what it is you're going to deliver, and roughly what you think the
envelope is going to be. Then you do more precision in identifying
what the system needs to do, and that gives you more precision in
the budgeting. All through those points you need decision points that
say either yes, you're going to continue, no, you're not going to
continue, or you will continue, but there are some things you don't

need to do. It has to be a very structured, very disciplined project
management approach, also with proper governance and oversight,
because sometimes the people responsible for delivery just want to
deliver, and there has to be that other level, essentially, of due
diligence in the project management from an oversight committee.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Ferguson and Mr.
Poilievre.

We'll now move to Monsieur Lefebvre.

[Translation]

Mr. Paul Lefebvre (Sudbury, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Ferguson, for being with us this morning.

Your findings were positive in the case of a few programs. You
said that resources and activities were being managed economically,
efficiently, and effectively. And clearly, in a number of other
programs, you identified weaknesses and areas for improvement.

What sets successful programs, meaning those that are being
managed economically, efficiently, and effectively, apart from those
that still exhibit weaknesses after your review?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: There are two things: there is what is
trying to be accomplished and there is how it's trying to be
accomplished. When departments have a focus on both of those
things, then I think you end up with well-delivered programs.

Something I've said before is that we will often see situations
where departments identify a piece of a program they can measure. I
think the Canada pension plan disability audit that we have in here is
an example of this. For example, the Department of Employment
and Social Development identified that they can measure how long it
takes to make a decision from the point in time they get an
application for the Canada pension plan disability. Somebody
provides them with an application. They've set a standard which, I
believe, says that 75% of the time they would make a decision on
that application within 120 days. They can measure that and they can
report on it.

That indicator doesn't take into account everything that somebody
has to go through to access that program. It doesn't take into account,
for example, that there are 42 pages in the application that the person
has to get through just to get to the point of being able to give the
department an application so the department can start the clock
ticking in terms of their service standard.

I think when departments are looking at things from the point of
view of who they're trying to service and what that person has to go
through to get the service, and then they're looking at making sure
they have a program from beginning to end that is robust, that has
the proper controls in it, that has the proper oversight so that they're
doing the process well but they're also achieving the results....
Sometimes we just see the emphasis on the process.
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● (0935)

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: I'm new to this committee and to Parliament,
but in business circles we usually have a strategic plan, targets,
benchmarks, an evaluation review, and then we start over. Can we
assume that every program, every department has a strategic plan,
targets, and benchmarks as to the what and the how, and can that
have an effect on how some are successful and some are not
successful?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: When we go in and do an audit, we set
criteria. Our criteria on the governance side, on how something is
managed, will often include those types of things. I think if you look
at the audit in here on military housing, you will see we identified
that they don't have that overall plan in place. I think you'll see in the
case of Canada pension plan disability that they did put in place a
plan for the transition to set up the social security tribunal, but when
you look at all of the assumptions in that transition plan, they just
weren't realistic. They assumed that each member of the tribunal
would be able to make 29 decisions a month. They're making only
six and a half. They assumed that the tribunal would have roughly 90
employees when they started. They had only 21 on day one. That
was a case in which they did some transition planning, but it just
didn't capture what the reality of the situation was going to be.

In our audits, we expect to see those fundamentals of program
management. In these reports, we bring to you situations in which
either it is happening or it's not happening.

Mr. Paul Lefebvre: On the project management side, can we
assume there are people with project management backgrounds in
each of the departments and programs, and that they're the ones who
can help make sure the programs and the plans are taken into account
and ensure that they're promptly put forward?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: There are a number of people throughout
the civil service who have those types of skills. I think it's always a
bit of a risk though to assume that every department has all of those
skills at the level they might need for whatever they're trying to do at
any given time. A number of those skills exist, but in terms of
making sure that the government programs are delivering, if we were
all willing to assume that all of that was happening, we wouldn't
need audits.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

[Translation]

Mr. Godin, you have five minutes. Go ahead.

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Auditor General, my fellow members around the table and I
were elected by Canadians, our constituents, to keep a vigilant eye
on the government's activities on their behalf. Since we can't fix all
the problems at the same time, if possible, could you or your team
list the priorities that have the greatest impact, from most to least?
Which ones should be dealt with soonest? Which files should we
focus our efforts on in terms of making improvements and ensuring
progress?

As I said, we can't solve everything all at once. Are you able to tell
us which recommendations are the priorities that should be
implemented first?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: As a general rule, we make our
recommendations in order to fix the problems. We make a lot of
recommendations, and all with a view to fixing significant problems.
It's not really possible to say which is the most important
recommendation. As a general rule, our goal is to make
recommendations that can be implemented.

● (0940)

[English]

I think in general, we are always trying to take that approach to the
recommendations, which is that there are things that can be put in
place that aren't unrealistic. I don't think you will hear us say, for
example, that you need to put in place a new computer system to
deal with a problem, because it can be a long complex process to put
that in place.

We're trying to identify things that can be done realistically within
a reasonable time frame. This committee will therefore do a number
of things that one would expect of a department: bring an action plan
forward, say how they're going to do it, and put those things in place
within a reasonable time frame. We're trying to make those
recommendations real and realistic so they can be implemented.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: I'm not asking you to do our job for us. I know
that we have distinct mandates, but I'd like you to help us by
identifying the targets, which, as you said, can all be achieved in the
immediate and medium terms. They're quite realistic. They aren't
major recommendations; there are just many of them.

I appreciate that it's a bit tough for you to identify them, but let's
look at what's really important. Which recommendation would have
a positive impact on the day-to-day lives of Canadians soonest?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think if you look at the different audits
that we have brought forward here, they have dealt with a number of
different topics. They involve a number of different departments.
We've made recommendations. The departments have agreed with
all of those recommendations.

To every one of our recommendations, the departments have
replied. Their reply is in the report. In some cases they will even
have said that they're going to have it done by a certain date. I think
it's the usual practice of this committee to get an action plan from the
departments.

You know, it's not like there's only one department that has to try
to put all of these recommendations in place. There are many
different departments. We try to keep the number of recommenda-
tions we make reasonable. We're not making 30 recommendations to
each department.

I think the expectation of this committee should very much be
simply, for each of these audits, to get an action plan from the
department, get the department to tell you when they're going to do
things and by what date they're going to do it, and probe that so that
they seem to be telling you a reasonable time frame and it's giving
you something that you can hold them accountable to.
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I think there is a diverse number of topics and a diverse number of
organizations. I would say your expectation should be that they will
tell you how they will do every one of them and that you will follow
up on that. I wouldn't say to put these ones to the side, but I think it's
reasonable to say, “Okay, we expect all of these to be implemented.”

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Ferguson.

We'll now move back to the government side and to Mr. Sidhu.

Mr. Jati Sidhu (Mission—Matsqui—Fraser Canyon, Lib.):
Thank you.

Mr. Ferguson, report 5 looks at housing in our country. With our
aging population, we have a huge issue with housing. There are
people living cheque to cheque. If they don't receive one cheque,
they're homeless next.

The way I see it, in terms of the armed forces housing issue, it
seems that they have a lot of funding. With due respect to our men
and women in uniform, who put their lives on the line for our safety,
how do we rectify this? Does it need to be looked after in the
budget? You touched on the action plan. I want you to put a little
more light on this and on how we address this issue. They were
allocated $6 million to be spent in two months.

Those kinds of issues are a bit troubling to me when a lot more
people in our country need housing besides the armed forces
personnel.

Thank you.

● (0945)

Mr. Michael Ferguson: I think the first issue we raised was that
National Defence still hasn't identified who among its members
should be getting access to military housing, what type of housing
that should be, or where it should be.

For example, we identified in paragraph 5.27 in that report that an
external panel was brought in, and that external panel's recommen-
dation was for 5,800 military housing units in 30 locations across the
country. They said that's what the inventory should be: 5,800. After
National Defence looked at it, they didn't agree with what the
external panel recommended and they came back with a requirement
of almost 12,000 units across 24 locations.

There, you have two different organizations looking at the issue of
what the size of the inventory should be. One came back with a
number that was twice as big as the other one's number, so I think the
very first thing is to simply get an answer to that question. What is it
we're trying to provide? Where do we need to provide it, and whom
do we need to provide it to?

Their policy says things like if the local market is deep enough to
be able to provide housing, then there's no need for the military to
provide housing; the local market can provide housing. But despite
the fact they know that in locations such as Halifax and Valcartier the
local markets are deep enough, they're still providing some housing
there.

Again, these are all things that just need to be looked at from that
sort of overall planning and policy point of view. It's just doing the
analysis and getting an answer to those questions—who, where, and
what—in terms of looking at that whole inventory of housing.

The Chair: Ms. Mendès, you have a minute.

[Translation]

Mrs. Alexandra Mendès: My general understanding of what
you've been telling us this morning is essentially that our job, as the
committee, is to follow up with the departments on how they will
implement the recommendations contained in the report. The general
message I took away from your presentation is that we need to make
sure that the departments follow through on these recommendations
within a reasonable time frame.

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: We will do follow-up audits from time to
time on the same topic. Again, I think the thing that's important for
everybody to understand is that it takes us about 18 months from the
point in time when we plan an audit until the point in time when we
can bring it here to you and have that all done.

We also need to give the departments some time to put the
recommendations in place, right? If we're making recommendations
for January 1, 2016, probably we need to give them a couple of years
to get that all resolved, and then we might come back and do an
audit, and then it would be 18 months. Even if we were going to do a
follow-up audit on these topics, the absolute soonest we would be
back here would probably be four years.

That's why it's important.... This whole thing isn't just about us,
right? This whole thing is very much what I'll call a partnership
between what we do and what the committee does. The committee
has the ability to get those action plans from the departments, and the
committee can call the departments in periodically and ask them
what's going on.

Yes, we'll come back and do some follow-up audits on it, but if the
only way that these things are going to get dealt with is that we're
going to come back with an audit, then it's going to be a very slow
process to actually get things dealt with.

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll now move to Mr. Christopherson, for three minutes, please.

● (0950)

Mr. David Christopherson: Thanks very much, Chair.

Thank you again, Mr. Ferguson.

I'll just pick up on that last point. For emerging democracies, it's
been the experience of those of us, like me, who have done election
observation missions that once you get a relatively free and fair
election that reflects the political will of the people, the very next
thing you need in a parliament is to establish an independent, fully
funded auditor general system matched up on the political side in
partnership—to echo the Auditor General's words—with a public
accounts committee that knows what it's doing and doesn't get itself
constantly tied up in partisan politics. As you can see, we haven't
really talked much about partisan politics here, and yet we've been
talking about a big part of politics, which is accountability and
transparency.
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I take this opportunity to urge the new members particularly. This
committee travels only once a year. We're not a big travel committee.
We have an annual conference for all the public accounts committees
in Canada—provincial, federal, and territorial—and we match it in
parallel with the auditors general who meet annually, too, and then
they hold separate meetings. Then we hold joint meetings to build on
that relationship between the two components. When these are
working right, Parliament is serving the people the way it should in
terms of accountability, and when it breaks down, which is usual—
it's hard to make these things work right—the people are really the
ones let down, and it's often for partisan reasons.

I probably have no more time left for questions, but I will just try
to focus on report 4 and information services. They identified that
they would save $56 million a year. You've identified in the audit,
Mr. Ferguson, that they went ahead and booked those savings before
they really had them.

How would that be handled in the normal course of events? As
well, since I don't have a lot of time, if the way they did it is in any
way problematic, why would that not be picked up by an internal
audit?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Well, it was problematic from the point
of view of the $56 million, which was supposed to come from the
email transformation initiative. Improving how email is delivered
was supposed to generate savings, but what happened was that
initiative wasn't complete and in fact still isn't complete. That
initiative wasn't complete, but the $56 million was taken out of their
budget.

That automatically meant that Shared Services Canada needed to
figure out other ways to deal with that. I don't know specifically
what it was, but it would mean that the organization would have to
do that.

When there was this intention that there would be a budget
reduction based on savings from a project, but that project isn't
complete, then there isn't an alignment between the work and the
budgeting. That would cause the organization to have to figure out
other ways to deal with what was then essentially a $56-million
reduction in funding, without an equivalent $56-million reduction in
costs.

The Chair: Your time is up. Thank you.

We'll now move back to the government side.

We have Madam Shanahan.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: I'm also trying to get my head around
how to choose the priorities. There are so many competing priorities.

One thing I'm looking at is on the scale of competing priorities.
Anything that's a risk to persons or to public security, I think, is
number one. Second is risk to resources;, in other words, the money
spent. Then I like to look at whether the problem is actually solvable,
because there are some problems that we cannot solve. That's where
I look at whether there is a realistic way of solving the problem.

As I go through the list of the reports here, I think we get an
opportunity to read the full report that's available to us. These are the
reports you've chosen, but the full audit report is how big?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: On any given audit, we try to keep each
audit to anywhere between 75 and 120 paragraphs, not pages. We try
to do a couple of things: we try to make them accessible so that
they're not too long, and we also try to make sure that our
recommendations are in fact—like you were talking about—
solvable. We try to make sure, when we're making our recommenda-
tions, that they are realistic and that they are things that can be
implemented. We're always trying to put the emphasis on that.

In terms of the audit reports themselves, we're trying to be
respectful of the fact that you folks have lots of things to read, so we
try to keep them as concise as possible and as easy to navigate as
possible. This one I'm looking at is essentially 100 paragraphs long.
We issued seven, so there's a lot of information there. We are always
cognizant of the fact that we need to try to deliver our message as
concisely as possible.

● (0955)

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: That's obviously going to be our work
in the weeks and months ahead: to question further and to dig deeper.

Have I captured essentially the three things that we need to be
looking at?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: The first thing you captured was
essentially that whole question of the risk, the risk to security, the
risk to resources, and those types of things.

Yes, that's fundamentally something we're looking at, but we also
make an assessment of what the controls are around that. Sometimes
we may look at something that is inherently risky, a risky activity
such as national defence. Things that the military does are inherently
risky, but if we look at something National Defence does, we could
say they seem to have adequate controls around it. They have ways
of minimizing, or managing, or dealing with that risk, and we think
that they're probably doing a good job of that.

We might say that even though that's a risky area, the controls
look all right. We might look at something that is maybe a little less
risky but where the controls are not there, because we think that
means the end impact is not as good as it needs to be.

We will do that additional thing and not just look at the risks, but
also look at the types of controls that are in place. We always try to
make sure when we're making recommendations at the end that they
are things that can be implemented.

Throughout my career I've been on both the giving and receiving
ends of Auditor General recommendations. I think I understand the
importance of being able to go to a department and say, “You need to
do these things.” The department can look at us and say, “Yes, we
agree that we need to do them and it's doable.”

● (1000)

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll now move to Mr. Godin, for three minutes

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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In the interest of carrying out our duties as elected representatives
even more efficiently, I'd like to know whether some sort of table or
summary exists. Specifically, something that lists the recommenda-
tions made over the past 15 years, along with an evaluation column
or section indicating how much progress has been made towards
implementing the recommendation, in other words, 50%, 75% or
none.

Is there any such tool that could help us in our efforts to set
priorities?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Certainly all of our recommendations are
accessible. We could probably go back a period of time and pull out
the recommendations we've made on a number of topics.

One thing we try to do in each audit, at the very back of the audit,
is list the recommendations.

I'm looking at the one at report 4 on implementing shared services.
At the very back on page 27 of that report the recommendations are
listed, as well as the response of the department.

If you're interested in the recommendations, it's fairly easy to get
them, but I think we could probably go back and put together some
sort of a tabulation of it.

In terms of what action has been taken, that's more difficult,
because that would depend on whether we have done a follow-up on
those particular recommendations or not. We haven't followed up on
every recommendation.

Sometimes we can ask a department if they have done anything in
terms of a recommendation, and they will give us an answer. We
don't tend to publish that, because we haven't audited it.

A department could tell us they've implemented all the
recommendations, but we're not going to come here and tell you
they've implemented them, because we don't know. We haven't gone
in and received the level of assurance that we need to be able to say
that yes, they've done that.

If the committee is interested in having some sort of a tabulation
of some past recommendations, that's something we could do, or we
could work with the clerk and the analysts to do it, or whatever. That
would at least give you the topics and recommendations.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: Please understand that a list of the recommenda-
tions isn't what would be helpful to us but, rather, the follow-up
information on those recommendations.

You issue recommendations and we question department officials.
But when it comes to the next step, the application, follow-up or
oversight piece to ensure that those recommendations have been put
in place is lacking. That might be something worth considering to
make your recommendations more effective. Now I'm not sure
whether that's a request for your office or the committee, Mr. Chair.
Perhaps that's a tool we could decide to develop going forward.

My understanding, then, Mr. Auditor General, is that no such tool
exists on your end.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you.

I think the offer from our Auditor General to work with our clerk
and our analysts we would certainly welcome. We can figure out the
process to do that a little later on.

Madam Murray, please.

Ms. Joyce Murray (Vancouver Quadra, Lib.): Thank you.

Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Ferguson.

I have a question about the gender-based analysis chapter in your
report.

You said there are three barriers. One of the barriers was lack of
capacity in the departments to apply gender-based analysis.

Another barrier is that there is no requirement to do the gender-
based analysis. It's more policy advice managed by Status of
Women.

You also said there is a shortcoming in that even when there is
more activity in terms of education and training, it hasn't necessarily
been accomplished by results.

That really makes me think. As our government has a strong
priority on gender equality, and the departments are taking a look at
the impact of their programs on various genders, it has to be
effective.

This may be in the form of advice or your thoughts. Have you
looked at how other countries incorporate gender into program
analysis? Is there a fundamental shortcoming with the system we're
using in Canada? Can you talk to us about how this is done in other
countries where it is working? Are there other systems besides the
GBA one that we're using in Canada? Could it be about good people
trying to manage a poor process? What are some improved processes
that we should be thinking about?

● (1005)

Mr. Michael Ferguson: It wasn't really something that we
included in the audit in terms of a comparison to others. I think
probably, if you bring Status of Women witnesses in for a hearing,
they could probably give you a better sense of some of that.

We do lay out, though, in paragraph 1.25 in the report, the
components of the framework: a statement of intent or policy; a
responsibility centre to monitor the implementation; training for
senior officials, analysts, and other appropriate staff; guides,
manuals, and other appropriate tools; annual self-assessment on
implementation of a GBA framework.

When you look at the basics of the framework, it seems they have
a good basis of the framework. What it comes down to is that not
every department has been implementing it, and even the
departments that have been implementing it aren't always completing
it.
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The other thing we identified in the audit is that, when it is done, it
identifies that there can be a different impact on men or women from
a given policy decision, and that has caused there to be adjustments
to the way policies have been implemented. I think that shows that
that type of analysis does have an impact, and it can cause
adjustments to the way policies are put in place.

I think the framework is probably pretty good, and I think there
are indications that it can produce results. Not everybody is doing it,
and they're not doing it all the time.

The Chair: Thank you both very much.

We'll go to Mr. Christopherson, please.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Again, to continue on this, I appreciate Madam Murray's interest
and the questions. They were very helpful.

If we wanted to go to a mandatory system, what would that look
like? Can you help me with the mechanics of that? It seems to be
voluntary. If it was mandatory, they'd be breaching something and
there would be some ability to hold people to account. Therefore, I'm
assuming that it's still all voluntary. What could we do, in your
opinion? Where can we go to explore the idea of making this
mandatory so that, from now on, everybody who has an obligation to
report under the current system, it's no longer whether they want to
or a kind of a fuzzy like-to-do thing, but they have to do this and
there are serious repercussions if they don't? What might that look
like, Mr. Ferguson?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Well, that would end up having to be
something that's in, perhaps, a cabinet directive, Treasury Board
policy, or something like that, because it doesn't exist right now. It
would be something that would provide a mandate.

Again, we haven't made any recommendation on that, because
that is fundamentally the government's decision about whether it's
going to have a mandatory policy about that or not. However, the
basic framework is there, and I think Status of Women knows what
needs to be done, but what isn't there is any of that imperative, if you
want, existing in a directive or a policy.

Mr. David Christopherson: Mr. Chair, it seems to me that's the
next step, and I hope we can work on doing that.

Thank you.

The Chair: All right, we'll go to the official opposition.

Hon. Pierre Poilievre: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

My question is on report 5, on Canadian Armed Forces housing.
In paragraph 5.32, after the note “private housing market”, you state
that National Defence approved the military housing requirements of
11,858 units. Were those units owned by the military? Were they
constructed by the government, or were these private housing units?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Of those 11,858 units, there are a few
that are leased, but it's a very few, I think mostly in the north. Most
of them are housing that is owned by National Defence.

Hon. Pierre Poilievre: You indicate that National Defence should
have considered the ability of the private housing market to absorb
the demand of CAF members. Is that an accurate summary of your
conclusion on that point?

● (1010)

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That comes from the report, starting at
paragraph 5.17, which is looking at general government policy:

Government policy requires that Crown-owned housing be provided only when
the housing directly supports operational requirements, or when suitable housing
is not available in the private housing market.

That's the overall government policy. Then National Defence's
own policy reiterates the same thing. Again, it's not just us saying,
“Well, you should consider that”. It's that we're going back to this
being the overall government policy about housing, and that same
requirement is within National Defence's policy.

Hon. Pierre Poilievre: So the decision to construct 11,858 units
may have been at least partly in contravention of that policy, given
that you found the department had not considered how the private
market might have met the needs of CAF members.

Mr. Michael Ferguson:When you're dealing with something like
housing, you're always dealing with changing circumstances. A
number of these units were built many years ago. In some cases they
may have been built in places that did not have deep housing
markets at the time but have since established housing markets.
There's always a requirement to have to make some adjustments.

There are two aspects of trying to manage the inventory. One is to
add to it. The other is to say, “Well, okay, now the market is
sufficient so we don't really need to be owners of housing. Should
we be considering divesting ourselves of some of what we own in
some markets?” When you're dealing with housing, it's not like you
just make a decision and change each day. It's something that takes a
little bit longer to do. Fundamentally what's happening is that they
are still providing housing units in a couple of markets where the
housing markets are, and they know that they are deep enough that
the markets themselves could provide that housing.

Hon. Pierre Poilievre: In the following paragraph, you indicate
that the market analysis performed for the agency showed that the
private housing market could generally have met members' needs in
urban locations such as Halifax and Valcartier. By not considering
the private market, the agency was not acting in a manner consistent
with National Defence and government policies.

How much do you believe the department could have saved if it
had taken advantage of available private housing rather than owning
the units itself?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That's not something we were really able
to put a number on. I think that goes back to the fundamental issue in
all of this, that they have a policy which says that if the local market
can provide it, it should provide it. However, in order to be able to
determine how much housing is needed, you also have to look at
who among the members of the armed forces should be getting
access to housing and what type of housing that should be. There
would be a lot of other factors that would go into that to decide how
many units they are providing now that could be provided by the
market. We didn't do that analysis.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll move to Monsieur Harvey, please, for three minutes.

Mr. T.J. Harvey (Tobique—Mactaquac, Lib.): Like a lot of
other members here, I am new to politics and new to this committee.
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I just have a few questions and they concern the special
examination of crown corporations.

I come from a background in private business which had regular
audits of all departments within the business I was in, both quarterly
and yearly, my questions are centred around this.

You performed two special examinations of crown corporations in
2015. On what basis was the determination made to examine those
two particular crown corporations?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: The requirement to do special examina-
tions of crown corporations exists within the Financial Administra-
tion Act, and for the vast majority of crown corporations, other than
a couple of crown corporations, they each have to have a special
examination done once every 10 years. It was the turn of these two
organizations for the special examinations to be completed. There's a
list of crown corporations. Every one of them has to have a special
examination done once every 10 years. That's all laid out in the
Financial Administration Act.

● (1015)

Mr. T.J. Harvey: Okay.

There are two parts to my next question. First, would you typically
do two per year or a set number per year, depending solely on where
the 10-year line fell? Second, do you think it would be beneficial to
perform those audits on crown corporations on a more regular basis?
Instead of 10-year intervals, maybe they should be performed at five-
year intervals or two-year intervals.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: That's remembering that every crown
corporation has a financial statement audit done every year.

Mr. T.J. Harvey: Yes.

Mr. Michael Ferguson: No, the number that we do in any given
year—it's not just two; it could be anywhere up to five—probably
varies between one and five, depending on our availability of
resources and where those organizations are in terms of what they
need to have done.

In fact, the requirement used to be once every five years, and it
was changed to once every 10 years. Again, these types of
examinations are quite intensive to complete. If we were having to
do them every two years, for example, we would not have very many
other audits to bring to you, because all of our resources would be
dedicated to doing special examinations.

This gives us an opportunity to go into every crown corporation
once in a 10-year cycle and to report on whether they have adequate
systems and practices.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Harvey.

We'll move back to the government side and Mr. Godin.

[Translation]

Mr. Joël Godin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Ferguson, I'd like to talk about your findings regarding border
control. You said that the Canada Border Services Agency had much
more stringent requirements in place for controlling imports than for
controlling exports. Could the agency use the import control process
as a model in implementing certain export control measures?

[English]

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Canada Border Services Agency
explained to us that their priority is on import and controlling
what's coming into the country. Therefore, they had to identify
specific priorities about what to try to look for on exports. That
included the exports of things like stolen cars, because those are
things that are essentially coming from the proceeds of crime, and
this is one way to reduce the proceeds of crime.

Also, they put a priority on the export of technologies that could
be used to develop weapons. Again, we have laws that prohibit that.
We also have international commitments to make sure we are
controlling the export of technologies that could go into weapons.

It is not necessarily that they would need to duplicate the import
process on the export side, because you're dealing with a different set
of rules. I think what it comes down to is having a system that
operates based on risk and in a way that is not predictable. For
example, we found that if something is being exported by air from a
certain airport, the company making the export can declare that
export at any CBSA office across the country. They only have to
declare it two hours before it's loaded on the plane, and they can
declare it on paper. When you look at that, if you're somebody who
is trying to get around the export control system, it's pretty easy to
see the weaknesses in that system.

Again, we've identified that they had some constraints on
resources, but fundamentally, they need to design a system that if
somebody is trying to export something that they shouldn't be
exporting, the system isn't predictable. They are identifying the risks
and ways of making the system less predictable as to how to get
around it so that it's a coherent, functioning system.

● (1020)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Godin.

I think we'll end this meeting with Mr. Christopherson.

You have three minutes.

Mr. David Christopherson: Thank you very much, Chair.

Again, I would just mention to please let me know when the
meetings are over if I'm giving way too much corporate history.
Nobody cares. They just want to do it the way they want to do it. I'm
trying to be helpful—

The Chair: I look forward to the opportunity to be able to cut you
off like that, Mr. Christopherson.

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

Mr. David Christopherson: Yes, I've seen you. You're good at it.

That segue was to mention that in the past—and we're all masters
of our own destiny at the committee level—what we normally would
do is go through the first round of rotation and questions, then do the
second round, and that would complete what is considered a normal
round, with two rounds of a normal hearing.
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Now, usually we're lucky to get time. In this case, we only had one
witness present, so we had the time. Many times, I won't get my
three minutes, and we all knew that going in. But when we do find
ourselves like this, normally in the past what we would do is stop,
and then, as the chair, I would ask the committee, “Do we want to
continue?” and “What's your pleasure?”

Sometimes there is one caucus in particular that's on one particular
issue and the other two have asked the questions they want.
Remember, not every report is headline generating. Some of them
are actually good. They do come along and basically the government
gets a “yes, not bad, pretty good, way to go”. That's the one the
government calls, of course, and at the end of the day you can only
run so far with that. You actually run out of questions.

But if there's somebody who wants to continue it, we may say,
“Well, if everybody's in agreement, then, we'll give caucus five more
minutes and then we'll call it.” Or we'll say, “Tell you what. We'll all
do one more round for each person.” Or maybe everybody has a lot
of input and we're going to run it right to the end. Other times, we'll
say, “Let's adjourn, because we have a little bit of committee
business.” Maybe we have a blackline report, a draft report, and five
minutes on that report lets us finish our business. Or maybe we have
committee business that we need to talk about, and it's in all our
interests to do that. This buys us that time.

So as much as it's usually in the opposition's interest to keep
committees going for every nanosecond we can, for obvious reasons
of accountability, it is sometimes in the interest of the whole
committee for us to end our rotation of questions and proceed to
other business or to end the time in a different way than we would in
the normal rotation.

If I have any question time left at all, I would ask a question on the
Canada pension plan disability program. They made the change with
the tribunal and then the backlog started. It went on for a number of
years, for three years, as I think was mentioned here. Were there no
alarm bells?

Prior to it becoming a crisis, was there no trigger mechanism to
say that the tribunal, which was there supposedly to make things
better than the system in the past, was actually creating a bigger
backlog? Would there not be some kind of internal mechanism
trigger, especially with a new tribunal, a new process, a trigger that
would say, “Hey, we have a problem here”? Rather than just letting it
run to the point where it became a crisis, should there not have been
something that was triggered along the way to say, “Whoa, we have
problems here,” and the early warning flags are going up?

Mr. Michael Ferguson: Well, I think there were a couple of
warning signs that they reacted to, but they reacted to them very late.

For example, the department realized what was happening with
the backlog and decided that they had better go in and review some
cases to see whether they really had to go to appeal. I think that one-
third of them, if I remember correctly, that the department looked

at.... Remember, these had been turned down. They'd been turned
down at reconsideration and they'd gone to appeal, but then the
department went in and looked at them, and for one-third of what
they looked at, they said they should pay it, right?

Really, they never should have gotten to appeal in the first place,
but the trigger was the fact that the backlog got so bad they said that
they needed to go in and look at them, and for one-third of them,
they were actually able to say they could accept them.

The other thing that happened was that the tribunal themselves
identified that their backlog was just getting worse, so they made
some changes to their administrative processes. I've forgotten exactly
what they were, but they made some changes to try to book the
hearings more in advance, but even that was done after the backlog
had reached 10,000 cases.

Fundamentally, the tribunal believes that a normal steady state is a
backlog of 17 months' worth of work. Again, think of that from the
point of view of the person who has an appeal waiting. You can say
that a steady state is going to be 17 months, and maybe you can
understand it from a tribunal point of view, but that would still cause
me to ask some questions if I'm looking at it from the point of view
of the person who's trying to get an answer to their appeal.

● (1025)

The Chair: Thank you very much. I think that pretty well takes
the meeting to a close.

Let me just say, first, thank you for your time, Mr. Ferguson. We
very much appreciate it.

In regard to some of the things Mr. Christopherson said, we are a
new committee in a new Parliament and many of us here are first-
time parliamentarians. I've been here for almost 16 years, and some
of you have been here for a long time as well,. When we look at all
sides, we want to take this committee seriously. I'm thrilled with the
way the questioning went to find out what your perspective is of
what this committee should be doing. I think, as Mr. Christopherson
said, and you said, we have an important role to play. You've been
very open and clear this morning in giving us direction on how we
should proceed, how we can hold the government to account, how
we can look at your report in a better way.

I want to thank you for coming. I've been at these meetings for
many years, and we will get a witness or a minister typically for an
hour, and you've been here almost two hours. We may feel like we've
run out of questions, but I've enjoyed all the questions here today,
and your responses as well.

Thank you very much to all, and to all parties. I will remind you
that Tuesday morning we will do a steering committee, and we'll
follow up on some of what we've heard today.

We are now adjourned.

February 18, 2016 PACP-02 15







Published under the authority of the Speaker of
the House of Commons

Publié en conformité de l’autorité
du Président de la Chambre des communes

SPEAKER’S PERMISSION PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons
and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is
hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate
and is not presented as official. This permission does not
extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial
purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this
permission or without authorization may be treated as
copyright infringement in accordance with the Copyright Act.
Authorization may be obtained on written application to the
Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et
de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n’importe quel
support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu’elle ne
soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n’est toutefois
pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d’utiliser les
délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un
profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise
ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme
une violation du droit d’auteur aux termes de la Loi sur le
droit d’auteur. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur
présentation d’une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de
la Chambre.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not
constitute publication under the authority of the House of
Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the
proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to
these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes
briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authoriza-
tion for reproduction may be required from the authors in
accordance with the Copyright Act.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne
constitue pas une publication sous l’autorité de la Chambre.
Le privilège absolu qui s’applique aux délibérations de la
Chambre ne s’étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lors-
qu’une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un
comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d’obtenir de
leurs auteurs l’autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à
la Loi sur le droit d’auteur.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the
privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of
Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this
permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching
or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in
courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right
and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a
reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges,
pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités.
Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l’interdiction
de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la
Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre
conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l’utilisateur
coupable d’outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou
l’utilisation n’est pas conforme à la présente permission.

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the
following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à
l’adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca


